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REPORT OF THE METHODIST COUNCIL
A. General Report

1. The Methodist Council has worked hard and effectively throughout the connexional year. Many of the fruits of that work are set out in detailed reports that can be found elsewhere in this Agenda. Underlying it all is the hard work of Christian conferring which involves thinking, praying, listening to each other and to God, and discerning. Like members of the Conference, members of the Council represent district and other bodies in the Connexion, and they come to meetings not as delegates mandated to vote in particular ways but as people  who are open to each other and to God and therefore open to their minds being confirmed or transformed under the prompting of the Spirit. 
2. Members of the Council are not just representatives of the Districts and other bodies and offices in the life of the Church to the Council. They are equally representatives of the Council to those bodies, and vital links in connecting the oversight and governance of the different parts of the Connexion. The detailed duties of the Council and what can be expected of its members is summarised in the paper Expectations of Various Groups at the start of this Agenda.

3. The main responsibilities of the Council are to keep the life of the Methodist Church under review as it seeks to share God’s mission and give glory to God; and, as a result, recommend to the Conference any actions or changes that will make the Church’s life, work, mission and worship more effective. During the year the Council has sought to fulfil that role and give spiritual leadership to the Church. It has done so graciously and in good humour, even when under pressure. It has sought to discern and articulate a vision of what might be required of us all if we are to be a faithful body of followers of Christ who are called to serve the present age. It has done so in ways that are rooted in worship and prayer.  

4.  The full range of papers presented to the Council and the outcomes of the Council’s deliberations on them have been available on the Church’s website during the year (www.methodist.org.uk). This report mentions some of the key themes and issues that the Council has addressed during the year. It also indicates some other issues which it has addressed that are not presented to the Conference for the Conference to make its own judgement; and outlines the other actions taken by the Council, within the powers allocated to it by the Conference. 
In what follows:

 * 
indicates that the fruits of the Council’s work are presented elsewhere in the Agenda of the Conference;
**
indicates that the item is dealt with in more detail and with particular resolutions in separate sections of this report.
B. Key Themes and Issues
5. One major development in the life and work of the Council this year was the first joint meeting of the Methodist Council and the United Reformed Church Mission Council.  For many years there has been, and continues to be, a Methodist-United Reformed Church Liaison Committee. In 2008 the Methodist Conference and the URC Assembly both adopted resolutions committing themselves to closer working together. Following that a Strategic Oversight Group of a few senior staff and officers of both Churches was established. That in turn led to the proposal that the two Councils should meet together. 
6. The joint meeting took place at The Hayes Conference Centre, Swanwick, in October 2010. The normal one day meeting of the Methodist Council was lengthened to a 48 hour meeting to make this possible. During the time the two Councils met separately for a number of sessions to conduct their own business and complete their own formalities. Interspersed among these were nine sessions where the two Councils met together. These included an opening session exploring the history, context and characteristics of the two Churches within a framework of worship; a Bible Study on the need to welcome all people whatever their status into the embrace of the Church; and discussion groups on the key challenges facing Churches both locally and denominationally. There was a presentation on “Fresh Expressions” by Bishop Graham Cray, the Bishop responsible for that work in the Church of England, a work in which the Methodist Church and the United Reformed Church are partners. The General Secretaries of the two Churches gave an outline of the pressing issues and current initiatives in both Churches, which led to the recognition of how many themes were common to both. There was then a series of workshops developed in response to requests from the discussion groups. 
7. The final joint plenary sessions then received presentations and engaged in discussions of a number of issues which led in turn to the making of some shared decisions. The report of a joint Church Buildings Think Tank led to a call for the Strategic Oversight Group to look at the possibility of forming a follow-on group to facilitate the next stage of this work. A document on work with children and young people led to the staff teams being directed to bring plans for joint working to future meetings of the Councils. A paper on Poverty in Britain 2010 led to a commitment to challenge the causes of poverty and inequality inherent in our society. A report on the Review of the Methodist/United Reformed Church National Rural Officer Post led to a commitment to continue  the joint post and accept the recommendations made in the report. 
8. During the joint meeting members of the Methodist Council were introduced to the United Reformed Church’s way of making decisions by consensus, and this was tried in a number of cases. In general, the making of decisions prompted interesting reflection. The two Councils do not have exactly equivalent responsibilities, powers or ways of working. In effect the two Councils made separate but parallel decisions in each other’s presence. This will need further attention in any follow-up event.  Feedback from the Councils of both Churches has suggested that the joint meeting was worthwhile and worth doing again. A second joint meeting is therefore being planned for autumn 2012. 
9. Throughout the year the Methodist Council has engaged in discussions with the General Secretary of the Methodist Church helping to shape the major themes which have emerged in his report Contemporary Methodism: a discipleship movement shaped for mission* which can be found elsewhere in the Agenda.
10. During the year, the Council has also spent a lot of time and paid a great deal of careful attention to the issues arising from the decisions of the 2010 Conference about the Resourcing Mission Office in Manchester* and Wesley College, Bristol* respectively. Separate reports on these items can be found elsewhere in the Agenda of the Conference. 

11.  Some of the other major issues dealt with by the Council are dealt with in the separate sections of this report. 
C. Governance responsibilities
12. In accordance with its governance responsibilities, the Council:

12.1 approved the transfer of some funds – rationalising funds, bequests and investments;
12.2 made the annual appointment of various committees;
12.3 appointed the new Development and Personnel Sub-Committee of the Strategy and Resources Committee;
12.4 approved the terms of reference of the Connexional Grants Governance Scrutiny Group;
12.5 made authorisations and delegations to enable the discharge of various consent giving processes;
12.6 agreed to recommend that the 2012 Conference be held in Plymouth from 28 June to 5 July 2012;
12.7 approved the request for the Methodist Church to continue its observer membership of the Action of Churches Together (ACT) Alliance;
12.8 scrutinised the constitution and financial guidelines for Methodist Women in Britain, under the authority granted to it by resolution 33/3 of the 2010 Conference;

12.9 approved the draft Terms of Reference of the Joint Safeguarding Liaison Group;*
12.10 approved the scope of the Review of Past Cases relating to Safeguarding, and the suggested methodology and timetable;*
12.11 approved a proposal for handling the different arrangements under Scottish law for protecting vulnerable groups;

12.12 approved the policy review of Model Trust 20;

12.13 approved the proposed changes to the Standing Orders concerning the SRC;**
12.14 approved a process for considering the reinvitation of the Secretary of the Conference/General Secretary of the Methodist Church and agreed to make a recommendation to the Conference;*
12.15 considered a review of the role of Youth President and appointed a working group to take it forward;*
12.16 agreed to endorse the new initiative of Climate Week during Lent 2011;

12.17 established a working group to oversee the Regrouping for Mission process;
12.18 approved the report concerning the review of the North West region;*
12.19 agreed to recommend to the Conference that it continue the suspension of Standing Order 336 and asked the Race Stakeholder Forum to devise a way forward for selecting governance body representatives;**
12.20 appointed the Revd Dr Jane Leach as Principal of Wesley House Cambridge;
12.21 agreed to recommend to the Conference that the Epworth Press pursue the option of forming a strategic alliance with a partner;*
12.22 received a report on Singing the Faith and agreed to recommend that backing tracks of the music are not produced;*
12.23 received the report from the Audit Committee, and approved the annual consolidated accounts for 2009-10 for presentation to the Conference;*
12.24 agreed to recommend the 2011-12 Connexional Central Services Budget to the Conference;
12.25 approved a revised Retirement Policy and Procedure for its lay employees;

12.26 approved the recommendation of the trustees of the pension schemes for lay employees and ministers;*
12.27 received the Connexional Allowances Committee report, and agreed that all new ministers from 1 September 2011 will be paid monthly in advance;*
12.28 decided to use the revised version of the selection criteria for candidates for ordained ministry for the connexional year 2010-11 only, and concurred with the use of the Conference-approved criteria, grouped under seven headings, by the Candidates Selection Committees meeting during the connexional year 2011-2012;**
12.29 directed the Development and Personnel Sub Committee of the SRC to work with World Church partners to oversee further work to improve our people to people relationships within our World Church partnerships and examine our treatment of Mission Partners;

12.30 approved the Special Resolutions which had been referred to it by the Conference;*

12.31 agreed to recommend to the Conference that Standing Order 213B concerning the Connexional Grants Committee be amended;*
12.32 in response to a question, reaffirmed the current interpretation of SO 973 concerning replacement property projects and the existing application of the criteria by the Connexional Team on behalf of the Connexional Grants Committee and requested that the Budget Stakeholders Forum considers the use of the Connexional Priority Fund and the application of levies and refunds as part of its work programme;
12.33 debated the best way forward for the funding of Methodist heritage sites;*
12.34 accepted the Terms of Reference for the Buildings Follow-up Group with the United Reformed Church, and approved the principle of funding half of the three-year fixed-term Executive Officer post to support the Group (see paragraph 7 above);
12.35 received a report on the Fruitful Field project about learning and development;*
12.36 received a report on the new Ministries Committee;*
12.37 received a report on Ministerial Development Review;

12.38 agreed to delay any further consideration of the title of District Chair until further work has been done in the area of Regrouping for Mission;
12.39 discussed the titles of the Connexional Team Secretaries, agreed to recommend a change to  Standing Order 304 and agreed to refer the matter to the Faith and Order and Law and Polity Committees;* 
12.40 approved the principle of making provision in Standing Orders for modified circuit constitutions;*
12.41 approved the revised funding arrangements for the three ecumenical instruments in Britain;

12.42 noted the work on Statistics for Mission;* 
12.43 considered the report of the Fresh Ways Working Group;*
12.44 considered the report of the Joint Implementation Commission on extended covenant partnerships;*
12.45 agreed revised terms of reference for the Medical Committee;
12.46 approved the draft good practice guide for ministers who experience ill health;*
12.47 agreed to a proposal to hold a further meeting jointly with the URC Mission Council in 2012-13 (see paragraph 8 above);
12.48 agreed the process for appointing a representative to serve on the URC Mission Council;
12.49 received a report on Biblefresh;**
12.50 made various appointments for the 2011 and 2012 Conferences.
D. Other Business
13. The Council also:

13.1 considered the independent evaluation of the Team Focus process;**

13.2 noted the summary of Connexional Team work in 2009-10 and welcomed the workplan for the Connexional Team for 2010-11;

13.3 considered workloads and governance cycles;** 

13.4 considered the pattern of its own meetings and how they can best be used;
13.5 considered the revisions to the draft Conference statement Hope in God’s Future :*
13.6 debated issues around poverty and inequality;*
13.7 engaged in discussion of the ‘Big Society’;* 

13.8 received an update on Israel-Palestine;
13.9 engaged with the Belonging Together project;
13.10 received an interim report from the Education Commission;*
13.11 considered the draft Missing Generation report;* 

13.12 heard reflections on their year of office from the President and Vice-President;

13.13 thanked the Assistant Secretary of the Conference, the Revd Kenneth G Howcroft, for his dedication, expertise, theological and constitutional knowledge and wisdom, and great humour over the years in serving as the Secretary of the Council.
E. Evaluation of the Team Focus Process

14. Team Focus was the name given by the Methodist Conference to the re-configuration of the Connexional Team which took place mainly between 2005 and 2008. The steps now being taken to improve working practices in the Finance Team and the completion of the review of the Resourcing Mission Office located in Manchester (for the latter, see a separate report in the Conference Agenda) are intended as the final steps in this process. The re-configuration was overseen by the Strategy and Resources Committee, the Methodist Council and the Methodist Conference and full reports have appeared on their agendas throughout the last few years.
15. The Conference will therefore be aware that the process has not been without its challenges and difficulties. However, in the main, financial targets have been met and, as the General Secretary’s Report to the Conference to be found elsewhere in the Agenda shows, a new energy and purpose is apparent within the Connexional Team and further improvements are anticipated in the next year. The Church is grateful to all those who have been involved in the Team Focus process in any way and to those staff who now constitute the Team for their forbearance during a period of profound change as well as their creative contributions to new and improved working practices.
16. At regular intervals during this process, voices have been heard to the effect that the Methodist Church must take stock of the procedures which were being followed in order to discover whether there are any lessons which could be learned by the Church to benefit or better inform its ongoing processes and practices. Similarly, although at the present time no further substantial change is either desirable or necessary, steps should be taken to identify any issues which should be reconsidered should any future reorganisation ever be contemplated. Therefore in 2009 a decision was taken by the Strategy and Resources Committee [SRC] (and subsequently reported to the Methodist Council) to commission an independent review by MacWilliam Consulting so that issues which were of concern, as well as things which had gone well, could be identified before the collective memory faded. Their report became available to the SRC in the summer of 2010 and it was possible then to discuss aspects of the Report in the Connexional Leaders’ Forum in September 2010. 
17. The aims of the evaluation requested of MacWilliam Consulting were in essence to evaluate the efficiency of the Team Focus process, learn lessons and make improvements in the future. MacWilliam Consulting were chosen to undertake this work in view of their experience of change in so-called third sector organisations and because it was believed they would have respect for Methodist values, ideals and practices. This proved to be the case and the Church is grateful to the consultants for their endeavours on our behalf. The evaluation methodology which they adopted involved one-to-one interviews (16), focus groups (5 in total with 29 participants), a workshop (16 people) and a questionnaire completed by 31 persons. A draft report was prepared and discussed with a number of people representative of the process as a whole before the final report was produced. The final report has been considered by the Strategy and Resources Committee and the Methodist Council in addition to the discussion in the Connexional Leaders’ Forum referred to above. 
18. An appendix to that report provides a list of the 15 recommendations as follows. 

R.1
Recommendations are framed by the need for the Church, through Methodist Council, the employing body, to apply Christian principles and good employment practice to its role and responsibilities as employer of the Connexional Team (CT).

R.2
Future change processes should be planned thoroughly and properly resourced, including advance identification of resources needed such as relevant internal and external expertise, staff time, and financial resources.

R.3
Decision-making processes need to ensure a positive balance of authority and responsibility.  Responsible decision-making includes a duty to take advice on legal, professional and technical matters and to take resource implications more into consideration.  A governance review is recommended drawing on specialist governance support bodies such as the Trustee and Governance Resource Centre at the National Council for Voluntary Organisations (NCVO).  Such a review should explore how authority can be best delegated to appropriate executive bodies within the Church, freeing Conference from detailed operational decision-making and better able to focus on higher level matters, future direction and policy.  This would empower other governance bodies, leaders and managers to make appropriate level decisions and more effectively fulfill their roles.

R.4
There needs to be an agreed process for regular review and prioritisation of the work of the CT.  Review bodies should have clear terms of reference, necessary professional expertise, a consultation plan for engaging major stakeholders, agreed assessment criteria, reporting arrangements and decision-making processes.  Once organisational priorities are agreed, team and individual work objectives should be managed within the line management structure.  Any areas of work to be discontinued should have a clear exit strategy.

R.5
Communication strategies and plans need to be an integral part of any future change processes.  Good practice guidelines drawing on internal expertise available within the Communications Team should be drawn up.  The Church would also benefit from advice on the opportunities new technology offers for communication, conferring and decision-making.

R.6
The Methodist Council should review its role as employer and take professional advice on how best to undertake this.  The Council’s role as employer should be recognised and upheld in decision-making processes.  It would be helpful to develop good practice guidelines on employee relations incorporating what it means to be a Christian and best practice employer, respecting the different legal and psychological implications of the Church/Minister covenant and employer/employee contract.

R.7
Consideration should be given to the idea of ordained staff being employed on the same terms as lay staff within the CT In the interim, existing guidelines …. should be adhered to.  

R.8
The Church should consider entering an agreement with the Staff Association enhancing their role in staff consultation for any future change processes.

R.9
There should be an agreed process involving Personnel for decisions regarding extension of short-term contracts.  The danger of extending employee contracts as a matter of course risks recreating the conditions (of too expensive an establishment) that Team Focus aimed to overcome in the first place. 

R.10
Personnel should be involved in the earliest stages of planning any significant organisational restructure, job design and development of new job descriptions to ensure professional advice and consistency in standards across the CT.

R.11
There should be an audit of Personnel and other relevant policies and procedures to ensure these are relevant and robust in the event of future change, and a rolling programme of review.

R.12
Managers should be free and expected to manage within the bounds set by delegated authority.  This implies the regular supervision of teams and individual staff incorporating the four inter-related functions of performance management, development, professional support and communication.  A supervision policy and practice could sit alongside annual staff appraisal.  Supervision needs of senior and specialist staff should be reviewed and external supervision arranged where this is not available from within the Church.

R.13
The Team Focus evaluation highlights the need for widespread management and staff development in the areas of leadership, initiating and managing change, and staff management.  Consideration should be given to development methods that integrate learning with workplace practice, to bring immediate benefits to CT work.

R.14
An explicit and symbolic way should be agreed to acknowledge the diverse experiences of CT staff in Team Focus and to enable a line to be drawn.  Some staff still affected by Team Focus need support on processing difficult feelings and making the transition to new roles.  This could be offered by suitably skilled line managers, the Well-being Officer, or through external coaching or group support.

R.15
Along with other third sector and public organisations the Church faces enormous challenges in the twenty first century to remain solvent, secure and relevant.  The genuine commitment to the Church of CT members and other staff, lay and ordained, observed by consultants, is a huge asset in facing this challenge. 
19. If members of Conference wish to see a hard copy of the full report it can be obtained in one of the following ways:

(a) each Chair of District has a copy and will be able to lend it to any Conference member;
(b) by application to the office of the Assistant Secretary of the Methodist Conference, 25 Marylebone Road, London NW1 5JR.  Email: asc@methodistchurch.org.uk;
(c) a limited number of copies will be available at the Conference desk from the commencement of the Representative Session of Conference.
20. After careful analysis of the fifteen recommendations/conclusions (the first and the last – R.1 and R.15 – are not precise recommendations but assertions which the Conference are likely to accept), the SRC and the Council regard there as being three sets of issues which require attention and these are identified below.
Items which are already being addressed through the developing working practices of the Connexional Team.

21. During the almost three years since the completion of much of the Team Focus process, the General Secretary and other members of the Connexional Team have been working with the SRC and others to improve practices in a number of areas. One noteworthy development, which will affect most if not all of the matters raised in the consultants’ report, is the creation of a Development and Personnel Sub-Committee of the SRC, with a chair and members appointed by the Methodist Council, who will be able to give detailed attention to personnel issues. The following are matters identified by the consultants which are now incorporated into the workplans of the Connexional Team.
22. R.2 This is concerned with the overview of change processes especially from a personnel perspective. The creation of the Development and Personnel Sub-Committee will provide a first point of reference for detailed consideration of any future change processes and enable proposals for any temporary enhancement of the Team to be fully considered before those processes commence.
23. R.3 The unified management structure introduced in 2008 includes within its annual cycle of work review and prioritisation of work, which is then presented to the SRC and the Council at the start of each Connexional year. The two large parts of Team Focus conducted since 2008 (Finance Office and Resourcing Mission Office) have both included terms of reference, external professional expertise, systematic consultation of stakeholders and clear reporting to governance bodies; the latter also included an exit strategy for work proposed to be discontinued. However, the attention of the Council/Conference is drawn to a further reference to this recommendation in paragraphs 34-36 below. 
24. R.4 The Council will be aware that business planning and work scheduling is now a regular feature of the working practices of the Connexional Team. Annual reports have been provided to the Council which have enabled priorities to be determined by governance bodies. Additionally working practices for all staff are better structured although more is yet to be achieved. 
25. R.5 The Team now has written strategy plans for internal and external communications with targets set for defined periods and monitored. Work has been offered to governance bodies on the use of the new media and the Review of Committees specifically asked Connexional bodies to use new technology in their work.
26. R.6 The creation of the Development and Personnel Sub-Committee is to satisfy this recommendation. 
27. R.8 Discussions are presently underway with the Staff Association with a view to greater formalisation of consultation practices.
28. R.9 New arrangements have been put in place to regularise the issue and renewal of short-term contracts across the Connexional Team.
29. R.10 This recommendation has been accepted in full and implemented by much closer coordination of work plans between the Director of Development and Personnel, The Secretary for Team Operations and the Cluster Heads.
30. R.11 This is agreed and much progress has been made. Several policies have already been revised and additional ones introduced where necessary. The process of regular review will be undertaken by the Development and Personnel Sub-Committee.
31. R.12 This is an important recommendation but it is one where work is still in progress. The structure now in place facilitates what is described but there is also the need for cultural change within the Team as a whole. As yet no supervision policy exists, but both lay and ordained staff members operate an annual structured appraisal system which is the responsibility of each line manager. Further work in this area will be overseen by the Development and Personnel Sub-Committee.
32. R.14 Much consideration has been given to this recommendation by SRC, the Council and some members of the Team itself. The Church continues to be willing to support staff who may have felt adversely affected by Team Focus processes but it is not felt that it is necessary to take any further steps to bring matters to a conclusion. 
Items which will need additional attention in the time to come and which may require additional resources or greater prioritisation in work programmes to complete.
33. R.13 The need for a management training programme is recognised but further resources and continuing changes in culture will be necessary before this can be fully implemented. Several staff continue to further their own professional development but the SRC is aware how much more needs to be achieved before the Team is working as professionally as it might. Future budgets and workplans will continue to reflect the need for coordinated training. In the meantime the Connexional Leaders’ Forum is giving detailed consideration to the concept of ‘professionalism’ and how it might be tailored to assist the mission of the Church.
Items which are of constitutional importance and which would affect the polity and practice of the Church. 
34. R.3 Given that there has been a Review of Conference completed within the last five years, it would be premature to initiate another immediately. The work on the annual governance cycle and continuing efforts to use more effectively the resources and particular characteristics of the SRC, the Council and the Conference responds in part to this recommendation. Experience gained might feed into a further review of Conference within the next few years. SRC has recently reviewed the provision of legal advice to governance bodies and is satisfied with that but also noted that the new status of members of the Conference as charity trustees is a new factor which might lead to the Conference’s ways of working needing to be reviewed sooner rather than later. 
35. Nevertheless, the recommendation draws attention to what became for some an important issue during the Team Focus process. That is, the proper role of Conference to be the final decision making body on reports about Team Focus (the Conference meeting of course on an annual basis) meant that some decisions which had been reached by the Council earlier in the year could not be implemented immediately, possibly to the detriment of staff and not obviously to the benefit of the process as a whole. In effect, major decisions on personnel related matters can only be confidently made on an annual basis and this clearly is not good governance practice. Of course, in some instances it was more than a ‘personnel decision’ which was under consideration – it was sometimes a matter of balance within the work of the Team or an issue of the Church’s public face which was at stake.
36. It is difficult to avoid the conclusion that the Church should as a matter of priority re-examine at least its governance practices in this respect, even if at this stage the structural context cannot be readily changed. There is no desire suggested here that the proper role of the Conference should be undermined but it is the case that, in many organisations holding similar organisational values to the Methodist Church, ways have been found to ensure that decision-making processes are more streamlined. A review of the requirements and practices in the Methodist Church might be undertaken over the course of the next 12 or 24 months by a small group of persons experienced in the governance of the Methodist Church and personnel practices in comparable organisations. Advice might also be sought from other Churches in the United Kingdom and from the Charity Commission and other bodies representing the third sector.
37. R.7 This is a major and sensitive recommendation. At all the more senior levels in the Connexional Team there is now a mixture of ordained and lay staff working alongside each other. Within the Team this mix is seen as enriching and strengthening our ethos and performance and there is no desire to move away from it. Existing Standing Orders applicable to all ministers inevitably mean that some practical arrangements for lay and ordained Team staff differ in ways that are not always clearly understood. The Strategy and Resources Committee do not believe that the best way to address this is by the means the report suggests. However various pieces of work are in train in the Team itself to try and build shared expectations of how a minister working in the Team would best understand the Standing Orders applying in the context of a Team with specific responsibilities towards the wider Connexion. For example, following extensive discussions with ministers currently serving in the Team, a handbook clarifying these matters for all ordained staff and their managers has been produced and this will form a valuable resource in induction processes and elsewhere. The SRC welcomed this approach and has not asked the Council to initiate anything further itself.  
Conclusions

38. The Council extended its thanks to all the past and present staff involved in any way in the Team Focus process and made clear that their immense efforts to serve the Church through a difficult period of change are greatly appreciated. It also expressed its appreciation to MacWilliam Consulting for the insightful work they had undertaken on behalf of the Church. The Council noted the actions which are being taken or planned in response to the recommendations of the MacWilliam report. It agreed to review where responsibility rests within the Church’s governance bodies for personnel matters relating to posts that are under the control of the Council in order to ensure that such issues are dealt with both responsibly and expeditiously; and it requested the SRC to make the necessary arrangements for such a review and to bring prospective names for a review group to the Council. 
F. Workloads and Governance Cycles 
39. In April 2010 the Council asked for work to be done on the excessive workloads of both governance bodies and the Connexional Team (Minute 10.2.52). A brief update report was provided to the Council in October 2010 (MC/10/85).  Also in the autumn of 2010 the Connexional Leaders Forum (CLF) had a substantial discussion on the Team Focus process evaluation report and the question of workloads and the governance cycles. Further conversations then took place in the Strategy and Resources Committee and at the Council meeting in January 2011. 

40. In 2010-11 the issue of workloads has not diminished. The desired outcome is governance bodies that are better able to fulfil their remits, not least through working patterns that plan and use the actual resources of the current Team and others to the full but without overwhelming them.
41. The Council is grateful for all the concerns shown in the various discussions over recent months, both for staff welfare and for achieving efficient governance processes. However, most of the specific ideas offered for reshaping existing patterns have been met with equivocal responses. Often caveats have been articulated that are virtually impossible to achieve. We all want streamlined agendas but on condition that the items of particular interest to us are given more time. We are all in favour of much shorter papers but on condition that more background information is given, the issues are explored more thoroughly and more detail is available on the implications. 
42. Several otherwise helpful suggestions have depended on there being space that does not exist in the present timetable. Circulating papers in draft form several weeks before a governance body and receiving comment back might well help focus the eventual discussion; but it is impossible if there are only two weeks between one governance body commissioning the paper and the deadline for final papers to be sent to the target governance body. 
43. Some of the discussions also moved into much larger issues, which are in many ways much more fundamental. However any radical changes in these areas can only follow processes that would take several years to bring to fulfilment, and a key motivation for the workloads debate was its urgency. The Council therefore focused on identifying potential improvements that could be instigated with the minimum of formal constitutional change and deliver benefits in the short as well as the medium term, both to the Team and the governance bodies.    
Using Flexibility Boldly 

44. The discussions have underlined that there is scope to make the governance bodies work more efficiently in ways that are not necessarily any less effective. The suggestions of the last Conference Review for formats other than plenary debate based around formal resolutions need to feature more in the Representative Session Business Committee’s planning. Similarly planning the Council agenda could make bolder use of parallel sessions on different topics.  Any such change brings some risks which would have to be managed alertly, but equally relying on formal plenary debate as the principal form of Christian conferring carries its own risks, especially in an age when most people feel more comfortable contributing insights in smaller groups. 
45. Elsewhere in this report the Council is recommending to the Conference some amendments to the Standing Orders relating to the SRC. If adopted, these should distinguish its formal governance roles on matters such as finance and oversight of the Team from a new explicit brief to offer advice to the Strategic Leaders on evolving work. This would in turn make it easier to distinguish on SRC agendas items that require formal debate from those that might benefit more from other ways of working.
Embedding Best Practice

46. Another strand in the workload discussions effectively asks for best practice to be the norm in governance bodies in ways that do not require any amendments for SOs or new resolutions. Elements of such  best practice would include, but not be limited to, the following:

· papers being written as clearly and concisely as possible;
· papers being circulated at least ten days before the meeting; 

· members reading carefully and prayerfully all papers in advance of the meeting; 

· factual queries and points of clarification being addressed to the named contact person before the meeting;
· Chairs clarifying the purpose of the discussion on each paper;
· members giving full attention to discussions and only using electronic devices in the meeting for that purpose; 

· Chairs using their authority when contributions are irrelevant or verbose.   

The Governance Cycle

47. None of the above, however, will of itself substantially reduce the current workloads of governance bodies in the tightly timetabled annual Methodist governance cycle, which includes at least four meetings of the SRC, of which one is residential, three residential meetings of the Council and the Conference itself. The Methodist Church in Britain, in contrast to some partner Churches, retains an annual Conference as a way of embodying connexionalism and the regular participation of a wide range of representatives in the Christian conferring of the supreme governing body under God of the Methodist Church in Britain. The last Review of the Conference did not propose changing that tradition.  
48. It is not, however, a corollary that in the Agenda for the business sessions every topic for which the Conference has responsibility needs to appear each year. In the past, different parts of the Team and their predecessors, the Divisions, would take turns to have major slots of time at the Conference; this helped to pattern work, and pattern Conferences.  
49. Not every committee or body that reports to the Conference is required to do so every year. There are some items which are required by public statute to appear in the Conference Agenda, such as those relating to the Methodist Church as a registered charity. There are others which link to a particular time period which clearly cannot be postponed eg the District Assessments for the coming year linked with the budget. However there remains some scope for asking the sponsoring bodies of various other items to explore whether there is a compelling reason for a full report in a particular year or whether they could either report minimally that year (in, say, a maximum of 300 words?) or leave the topic for a later date.  The Council encouraged the Assistant Secretary of the Conference to contact the authors of reports with that suggestion. 

50. Moreover, the implicit assumption now seems to be that every item of business commissioned by the Conference or the Council has to be reported to the Conference within a year.  This causes problems of rushed pieces of work, as well as workloads that are too heavy for the governance bodies as well as the Team.  It was felt that there needs to be self-discipline in having proper timescales so that work can be done to a good standard.  

51. The Council felt that the Council and the Conference should be asked to prioritise their work.  In the context of the Conference meeting this would allow greater attention to be paid a smaller number of key issues. This year, for example, the General Secretary’s report to the Conference is a more substantial document than in previous years and sets out a more complete strategy for the use of resources in the support of the emphasis on Discipleship. This does not constrain the rest of the Conference’s business but sets its context and helps identify linkages. Such a report might be argued to deserve more than the customary allocation of time, and this would be possible with a less crowded programme. 
G. Clarifying the role of the Strategy and Resources Committee
52. All business that is submitted to the Conference has to be authorised by a governance body that is subsidiary to the Conference [eg Law & Polity Committee, Faith & Order Committee, Stationing  Committee, Ministerial & Diaconal Candidates and Probationers’ Oversight Committees, the Methodist Council, the Conference Business Committee] or senior officers of the Conference [eg the Secretary] or bodies set up by the Conference to do particular tasks [eg Working Parties].  (nb The Connexional Team may be directly responsible for generating these items of business, or it may indirectly support other bodies that have the primary responsibility for doing so, or it may have no involvement at all.)
53. The Council is required to report to the Conference on all tasks delegated to it by the Conference and all those things which it has the responsibility of preparing for the Conference [see Standing Orders 211 and 212]. Apart from those matters which are the direct responsibility of the Council or which the Council is required to authorise, the material to be submitted to the Conference does not have to come via the Council. It may, however, at times be prudent for it to be shared with the Council.   

54. The Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) replaced the previous Methodist Council Executive with the intention of being a different sort of body. It is not an oversight body dealing with the governance of generic matters, because it is not representative of the whole Connexion. Instead people are recruited for it with particular skills to deal with specific aspects of governance. There is currently no constitutional right for the Council to delegate any of the Council’s responsibilities to it that lie outside the narrow remit of the SRC (although de facto this has to happen occasionally). 
55. The SRC is meant to deal, as its name suggests, with strategic matters to do with resources (both of finance and of personnel). In a sense it is both the finance sub-committee and the personnel sub-committee of the Council, although it has recently developed sub-committees of its own to deal with these two matters. 

(a) The SRC is responsible for detailed examination of the unified statement of connexional finances [SO 213(3) and 360] and for recommending that statement to the Council, which in turn has to recommend it to the Conference. It is also responsible for doing the detailed work and then proposing to the Council the budget for the Methodist Church Fund for the next connexional year [SO 213(4) and 361: nb this has now de facto become the budget covering all the funds that have objects that overlap with the Methodist Church Fund. The Council is then responsible for recommending this budget to the Conference [SO 212(2)]. The SRC is further responsible for recommending to the Council what the levy on districts (which the districts in turn raise as assessment from circuits and circuits from local churches) should be for the coming year, and the Council then recommends it to the Conference [SO 213(4) and 212(2): but this requirement has not always been fulfilled in every detail in recent years].
(b) The SRC is also responsible for exercising oversight of the general work of the Connexional Team and for reporting on it to the Council and, through the Council, to the Conference as appropriate [SO 213(5)(ii)]. The SRC is charged with ensuring that there is a collaborative style of working in the Team. These responsibilities are concerned with the generic working of the Team, not particular projects: thus the SRC played a great role in the developing of the Team Focus proposals about the overall shape of the Team.  In addition, the SRC is responsible for supervising the work of the General Secretary and the Connexional Team Secretaries in leading the Connexional Team [SO 213(5)(i)]. Again, this is about the generic processes of leading the Team, not about particular projects or items of the Team’s work.  

56. Reports that have an effect on connexional finances, or on personnel employed by the Methodist Council (if lay) or deployed by it (if ordained) in the Team or other institutions accountable to the Council have to come via the SRC. Others go directly to the Council. 

57. In looking to the future, one particular issue that needs to be addressed is how the concern for “strategy” referred to in the title of the SRC is to be embodied in the purposes of the committee. The General Secretary of the Methodist Church “shall be the executive officer responsible for leading the mission and strategy of the Church. He or she shall play a part in the oversight and leadership of the Church, and in particular shall be responsible for developing strategic management and the Church’s vision of unity, mission, evangelism and worship” [SO 300(2)]. That bundle of responsibilities is noticeably about the whole Church before it is about the Connexional Team. In fulfilling them, the General Secretary works with and is supported by the senior leadership in the wider Connexion (Chairs of District etc) and in the Connexional Team (the Connexional Team Secretaries who are sometimes referred to as the Strategic Leaders in the Connexional Team). Thus SO 304(1) states that the Team Secretaries “….. with the wider senior leadership of the Church, shall support the General Secretary in leading the development of the Church’s vision of unity, mission, evangelism and worship”.   

58. The Team Secretaries and the wider senior leadership of the Church meet in the Connexional Leaders’ Forum (CLF), which is led and directed by the General Secretary [SO 300(2A)], to support each other in their work, to engage in prayerful theological reflection, and to share insights, develop vision and confer together [SO 230(1)]. This activity feeds into the fulfilment of the responsibilities outlined in paragraph 57 above, but the CLF is not a management, executive, or governance body that makes decisions about strategy.

59. The SRC, however, does have a role to play in governance processes, although, as noted above, it is not a representative governance body. It supervises the work of the General Secretary and Team Secretaries in terms of their leading of the Connexional Team, and it exercises general oversight of the work of the Team. That takes it into some areas of strategic discussion. Its responsibilities with regard to finance and personnel outlined above also take it into matters of strategy.  It is therefore reasonable to expect that when, for example, the SRC presents a draft budget to the Council, it should provide a rationale for that budget in terms of the Church’s mission strategy. But, like the budget itself, this rationale is a set of recommendations to representative governance bodies rather than decisions.  What the SRC does is decide what to recommend about these specific matters within its remit. In other matters, the SRC acts as a reference group or sounding board for the General Secretary and Team Secretaries in the process of creating strategic proposals for which the General Secretary and Team Secretaries carry the ultimate responsibility of putting to the Methodist Council or the Conference on their own authority. 

60. A resolution to amend the Standing Orders concerning the SRC to reflect the above is set out as Resolution 59/2 below.      
H. Clarifying the title and role of the Connexional (Team) Secretaries
61. The Connexional Team as currently configured came into being in September 2008. Since that date a number of changes in relationships and terminology have taken place as the Team has adapted to changing circumstances. That process will continue and it is healthy that it should do so. 
62. In 2008-9 there was discussion in the SRC and the Council about the appropriate job-titles for the three Team Secretaries, for External Relationships, Internal Relationships and Team Operations. ‘Deputy General Secretary’ had been proposed by the SRC after consultation with the Team Secretaries and the General Secretary, but was not accepted by the Council. The Law and Polity and Faith and Order Committees were consulted. In the end it was decided to defer the matter for further consideration in the light of experience. In the meantime the question was referred to the working party on the roles of President and Vice-President for consideration (Methodist Council Minute 09.1.7). In April 2011 the Council discussed a report from the working party which concentrated on the job titles of the Team Secretaries and the expectations that surround them. 

63. The title ‘secretary’ has a long pedigree in Methodism and is still widely understood within the Church. It is much less well understood outside. While in some contexts, for example the Civil Service (‘Permanent Secretary’) and government (‘Secretary of State’), the term implies great responsibility, commonly it suggests only a supporting role with little responsibility. This can place the officer concerned at a disadvantage when dealing with ecumenical partners, churches overseas, secular organisations or government, leading to unspoken doubts about the level of authority he or she carries as a representative of the church.  ‘General Secretary’ and ‘Deputy General Secretary’ do not suffer the same disadvantage (compare their use in the Trade Union movement). Within the Connexional Team, apart from the Team Secretaries, ‘secretary’ is no longer used. It was felt that the job-titles inherited from previous structures were misleading, even topsy-turvy, in the light of contemporary practice (and might no doubt discourage potential job applicants).

64. In October 2008, as noted above, the SRC had proposed the title ‘Deputy General Secretary’ as an alternative, with the particular area of responsibility being placed in parenthesis (‘External Relationships’ etc). A strong incentive for this was to find a title more intelligible to the outside world. As previously stated, this did not find acceptance in the Council, partly at least because it was felt that changes were being proposed too soon, but also, as the Faith and Order and Law and Polity comments pointed out, because it was felt to be too comprehensive. The working party was also uncomfortable with the proposal. SO 300(2B) clearly provides for the General Secretary to delegate responsibilities and in practice he often does so. But two details are important. (a) The power of delegation is not limited to one of the three Connexional Secretaries. Other members of the Team and other members of the Connexional Leaders’ Forum (and, with the President’s approval, others also) may similarly be delegated. (b) The delegation is for specific duties, whether on a particular occasion or ‘generally’, ie on a regular basis. There is no explicit power in SO 300 for the General Secretary to delegate all his or her powers on a continuing basis. The general delegations must be listed in detail. ‘Deputy General Secretary’ would imply a general power to act on behalf of the General Secretary in any and all circumstances, limited, if at all, only by the parenthetical ‘for External Relationships’ etc. It would presumably imply the same power to delegate specific duties. It would therefore represent an advance on what obtains at present. The Law and Polity Committee in its comments in 2008 also asked whether the title shifted the emphasis too far from the specific responsibilities of each post to the general responsibility of deputising for the General Secretary, which at present is only the last of seven or eight points in the job descriptions.

65. Alternative titles might be considered which would carry more weight in some circles outside the Church. ‘Director’, ‘Executive’ or ‘Manager’ come to mind. They all suffer the same disadvantage. They carry an emphasis on personal leadership and authority which fits uneasily with the collaborative ideal embodied in the concept of a Team, in the creation of the Connexional Leaders Forum and in the proposals for the Presidency adopted by the Conference of 2010. The Methodist Church is committed to the view that oversight and all other forms of ministry are to be shared, between ordained and lay, men and women, old and young, the Conference and the local church, according to the particular calling of each.  Leadership qualities are vital, but essential to such leadership is the appropriate sharing of responsibility with others, and titles which work against that expectation are undesirable.

66. There is another aspect to this discussion which needs to be addressed. There is a difference of emphasis between the duties of the senior officers as they are set out in Standing Order 304 and as they appear in the job descriptions applying to them. This may be because the Standing Order was drafted before the job descriptions had been fully worked out. The Standing Order gives priority to responsibility for the work of the Team and adds a reference to supporting (along with other leaders, such as the Connexional Leaders Forum of which they are members) the wider leadership of the General Secretary. The term used, ‘Connexional Team Secretaries’, reinforces this emphasis.  The job descriptions, by contrast, while differing in detail, begin in each case with reference to leadership for the whole Church and in later paragraphs spell out some of the specific responsibilities entailed.  Leadership of the Team is set in the wider context. It is a common factor in the Standing Order and the job descriptions that the three Secretaries work under the direction of the General Secretary. It would not be surprising if, as appears to have been the case, there has been some misunderstanding between Team members and the wider Connexion as to their role. The Standing Order ought to reflect the responsibilities for which these officers were actually appointed, and allow for the development of those responsibilities in the light of experience.

67. The Council therefore believes that there needs to be change, both in the titles and in the Standing Order. It is quite clear that the responsibilities carried by these three officers are wider than oversight of the Connexional Team. In different ways each has a ministry to and on behalf of the wider Connexion. It is equally clear that the primary responsibility for leading the mission and strategy of the Church rests with the General Secretary. He or she is General Secretary of the Methodist Church, not just of the Team, although oversight of the Team is part of the remit. In the report to the Conference of 2010 entitled Leading and Presiding: Developing the Presidency of the Conference it was argued that this is parallel to and in collaboration with the offices of President and Co-President, whose ministries have a somewhat different emphasis and a more representative and inspirational character. The three senior officers in the Team assist the General Secretary in that wider ministry. Their membership of the Connexional Leaders Forum is evidence of that wider responsibility. The Council believes it appropriate that it should be reflected in their titles. At the very least ‘Team’ should not be in the title, as it is too limiting.

68. The Council is aware that discussions are continuing about the relationship between the various parts of the Team in their service of the Connexion and the Conference. It therefore judged that it would be wise to wait until greater clarity had been achieved on those issues before  considering whether a radical change in title should be proposed. For the moment the Council recommends that title be amended to that of ‘Connexional Secretary’ (with the appropriate area of responsibility in parenthesis, as at present). A resolution proposing amendments to Standing Orders to effect this and to clarify the breadth of responsibilities involved in the role is set out as Resolution 59/3 below.  
I. Equality and Diversity
69. The Conference of 2010 received a report entitled Towards an Inclusive Church which indicated the structures that were to be established to address the issues of Equality and Diversity in the life of the Church.

70. Following the 2010 Methodist Conference there has been a successful process of recruiting members for three new Stakeholder Forums dealing respectively with issues of Disability and Impairment, Gender, and Race. The result has been that these groups have a rich foundation of knowledge and experience. Advertisements seeking to recruit members for the two Stakeholders Forums dealing respectively with issues s of Wealth and Access, and Age have recently been circulated. As agreed by the 2010 Conference, the recruitment for the Sexual Orientation Forum is being handled in line with the mechanisms used in the past for setting up the Pilgrimage of Faith, and the Secretary of the Conference, the chair of the meeting of Chairs of District, and past presidents will have oversight of this process. 
71. The Equality and Diversity Resource Group intends to bring a report to the Conference of 2012 setting out the broad principles and the theology underlying its work. Such a report is likely to include accounts of current experience, and also of dreams and longings for an inclusive church, as well as clearly articulating that “racism is a denial of the gospel.” 
72. In order to help establish the Race Stakeholder Forum successfully, the 2010 Conference suspended Standing Order 336 which makes provision for a committee and officer for Racial Justice. The Methodist Council now recommends that the Conference suspend that Standing Order for a further year until such time as a proposal for a new Standing Order can be drafted as part of the theology and policy report that will be brought to the Conference of 2012 [see Resolution 59/4 below].  
73. In the light of the suspension of Standing Order 336, the Conference of 2010 also amended Standing Order 102 so that the Methodist Council took up the responsibility formerly held by the Racial Justice Committee of ensuring that six people representing the concerns of racial justice, at least two of whom shall be under the age of twenty six, should be appointed as members of the Conference. The Methodist Council now recommends that the Race Stakeholder Forum be directed to develop proposals that will enable a more diverse representation to the Methodist Council and the Conference to be appointed [see Resolution 59/5 below].
J.  Selection criteria for candidates for presbyteral and diaconal ministry
74. The selection criteria for presbyteral and diaconal ministry were approved by the Conference in 2003. It was, however, brought to the attention of the Council at its meeting in October 2010 that a revised version of the criteria had been published on the website for the current connexional year and that forms relating to the revised version were already being used by candidates; but that this revised had not been approved by the Conference. At the suggestion of the Assistant Secretary of the Conference, in order to legitimise the process that was already underway the Council agreed to approve the use of revised version for the connexional year 2010-11. It also directed that further work be undertaken on the criteria the light of the project Fruitful Field that had been previously commissioned (a report of which can be found elsewhere in the Agenda of the Conference). 
75. The Fruitful Field project will not be able to report on these matters until the Conference of 2012. The Council meeting in April therefore confirmed its decision to use the revised version of the selection criteria for the connexional year 2010-11 only, and concurred with the recommendation that the Candidate Selection Committees meeting during the connexional year 2011-2012 use of the criteria approved by the 2003 Conference, but grouped under seven headings [see Resolution 59/6 below].  

***RESOLUTIONS
59/1.
The Conference received the Report.
59/2.
The Conference adopted the recommendations in Section G of the Report Clarifying the role of the Strategy and Resources Committee and amended Standing Order 213 as follows: 
213 Strategy and Resources Committee. 
(1) 
The Conference shall each year appoint a Strategy and Resources Committee of the council consisting of:


(i) 
a chair appointed in accordance with clause (2A) below and; 

(iA)
seven other persons who bring specified  skills and experience to the exercise of the specific items of governance that are the responsibility of the committee as set out in this Standing Order;, each appointed (subject to Standing Order 316) for a period of not more than four years;


(ii) 
the lead connexional Treasurers;


(iii) 
the chair of the Stationing Committee or his or her representative;


(iv) 
the chair of the Connexional Grants Committee or his or her representative;


(v) 
the chair of the Training Strategy and Resources Executive or his or her representative;


(vi) 
a district Chair, nominated by the Chairs’ Meeting;


(vii) 
the Secretary of the Conference and the Connexional Secretaries as non-voting members.

(2)
The council shall bring nominations to the Conference for appointment under head (iA) of clause (1) above, in each case stating the particular skills and experience of the person nominated. Subject to Standing Order 316 each person shall be initially appointed for a period of not more than four years and may be appointed for further periods of one or more years thereafter. clause (2A) below, nNo person may be nominated in this category for a continuous period of more than six years.
(2A)
 Subject to Standing Order 316 the chair shall be appointed in the first instance for six years and may be appointed for further periods of one or more years thereafter. Any nomination for appointment beyond six years shall require a resolution of the council carried by a majority of 75% of those present and voting and reported, with a reasoned statement, to the Conference. No person shall hold office as chair for more than nine years consecutively.
(2B)
The committee shall advise and assist the council in fulfilling the council’s responsibilities for the strategic oversight and use of resources with regard to personnel, finance and physical assets.  In pursuit of this it shall undertake and where authorised act on behalf of the council in the specific tasks set out in this Standing Order, in which it may in turn be assisted by sub-committees appointed by the council. 

(2C)
The committee shall act as an advisory body for the General Secretary and Connexional Secretaries as they devise strategic policies which they then present to the Council or the Conference on their own authority.

 (3) 
The committee shall be responsible for detailed examination of the financial statement required by Standing Order 360 and for recommending its adoption by the council.
(4) 
The committee shall propose to the council the budget for the Methodist Church Fund together with a rationale for it in terms of the priorities and mission strategies of the Methodist Church, recommending the total amount required to be levied by the Conference for the next connexional year and the payments to be made from the fund, taking into account the priorities judged necessary by the council.

See S.O. 361.
(4B)
The committee shall act to advise and enable the council to fulfil its legal duties and obligations as an employer. It shall have responsibility for all personnel matters for those with Methodist Council employment contracts, and shall act as the responsible body for implementing the Church’s duty of care towards those ministers and deacons appointed to serve in appointments under the direction of the council and those ministers and deacons appointed as officers of the Conference and located in the Connexional Team .

(5)
The committee shall supervise the work of the General Secretary and Connexional Secretaries in leading the Connexional Team
(5A) 
It shall also:

(i) 
supervise the work of the General Secretary and Connexional Team Secretaries in leading the Connexional Team;


(ii) 
exercise oversight of the general work of the Connexional Team; and shall report thereon to the council and Conference as appropriate; and


(iii) 
ensure that a collaborative style of working is adopted throughout the Connexional Team, so that coherent policies may be followed and duplication and waste be avoided.
(6)
The committee shall undertake such other tasks as the Council may delegate to it.   
The Conference further amended Standing Orders by deleting ‘Team’ from the phrases ‘Connexional Team Secretary’ and ‘Connexional Team Secretaries’ wherever appearing in Standing Orders if the decision is not otherwise provided for in this resolution or resolution 59/3.

59/3.
The Conference adopted the recommendations in Section H of the Report Clarifying the title and role of the Connexional (Team) Secretaries and amends Standing Order 304 as follows:
304 The Connexional Team Secretaries.   (1) The Connexional Team shall include Connexional Secretaries, appointed to that office, who shall assist the General Secretary in the execution of his or her overall responsibilities. Under under the his or her direction of the General Secretary they shall have collective responsibility for the work of the Team and ensure that it is effectively carried out, in accordance with the Deed of Union, Standing Orders and the directions from time to time of the Methodist Conference and the Methodist Council, and, with the wider senior leadership of the Church, shall support the General Secretary him or her in leading the development of the Church’s vision of unity, mission, evangelism and worship. They are authorised when so required to act as his or her representative.
59/4.
The Conference adopted the recommendations in Section I of the Report Equality and Diversity and suspends Standing Order 336 for the connexional year 2011-12 (two thirds majority needed).
59/5.
The Conference directed that in the light of suggestions from the Race Stakeholders Forum the Methodist Council formulate proposals for appointing a wider diversity of representatives to the Council and the Conference and report to the Conference of 2012.
59/6.
The Conference directed that the selection criteria for presbyteral and diaconal ministry to be used in the connexional year 2011-12 shall be those approved by the Conference in 2003, but grouped under seven headings. 

